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We are concerned for the safety of Lucia Genaro Linares, Erika Gonzales Genaro, Elisabeth Gonzalez Genaro, and Adriana Rubio Jorge following threats against them after they lodged an official complaint against municipal authorities in Zapotitlan Tablas, Guerrero State, because of the death in January 2004 of their eighteen-year old family member, Socrates Tolentino Gonzalez Genaro.   On January 14 municipal preventive police officers detained him in the municipal prison; on January 15 the municipal authorities told his mother, Lucia Genaro Linares, that he had commited suicide in prison.  Following her son's death, Lucia Genaro Linares signed official papers on the instructions of the municipal official (Sindico Municipal), after he said the authorities would pay for costs of the funeral. However, two days later, her daughter, Erika Gonzalez Genaro, discovered that her mother had unintentionally waived the family's right to an autopsy and had declared that her son was planning to commit suicide.  In the face of the attempted cover up, the family, with the assistance of a local human rights organization, secured the exhumation of Socrates' body. On March 10, a forensic examination concluded that he had been seriously beaten and died as a result of the injuries including two skull fractures, a broken right rib, fractured left tibia and a sternum fracture. 

Lucia Genaro lodged a complaint with the Public Ministry in the municipality of Tlapa, Guerrero State, against several authorities, including the Municipal President, the Sindico Municipal, and three municipal police officers from Zapotitlan Tablas.  She and relatives have since been threatened.  The Sindico Municipal said: "We are going to kill you if you don't shut up".  On April 22, several preventive municipal police officers pointed their guns at Socrates' sisters, Erika and Elizabeth Gonzalez Genaro, and their aunt, Cesarea Linares.  On May 3, three municipal police officers shouted "idiot woman" at Lucia Genaro in the street and told her not to do anything about the death of her son.  Erika Gonzalez Genaro has stopped going to school because she is concerned for her safety.  On May 7 at 3:00am, Socrates' girlfriend, Adriana Rubio Jorge, was harassed by two municipal officers who threw stones at her house.   

We urge you to:

· fully investigate the January 2004 death in custody of Socrates Tolentino Gonzalez Genaro, make the results public and bring those responsible to justice; 

· guarantee this family’s safety, conduct an immediate, thorough and impartial investigation into the threats and acts of intimidation, make the results public and bring those responsible to justice;

· Carry out your obligations to prohibit torture and ill-treatment under the UN Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and follow the UN Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners.

Thank you for your prompt attention to these urgent concerns.

Sincerely,

Brian J. Stefan Szittai, Coordinator
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The following people urge you to take action on this matter as indicated in this letter:
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